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The Chair, Counselor Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada to the OAS, called the meeting of the Working Group to order and submitted the agenda, document CAAP/GT/RVPP-40/09, for consideration. There being no comments by the delegations, the agenda was approved without modification.
1. Discussion on realignment: Continuation of the discussion on the Scholarship Program

The discussion began with remarks from Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez, Executive Secretary for Integral Development, on the presentation given at the last meeting of the Working Group (held on February 23, 2010).  Ms. Marie Levens, Director of the Department of Human Development, was also present to answer questions and address concerns of the member states. 

On this matter, the Chair of the Working Group conveyed a series of thoughts about the Scholarship Program: 1) The Scholarship Program is the program which receives the largest amount of funds in cash of the program-budget – is this the best use of US$ 6 million in the program-budget?; 2) Could the Scholarship Program allocation be reduced?; 3) Could there be a program combining scholarships and loans?; 4) Could the Program be re-oriented in such a way that scholarships would only be awarded for post-graduate studies? For certain sectors only, or for certain kinds of diplomas?

The Chair offered the floor to the delegations to formulate questions and share their comments with the members of the Secretariat. The delegations expressed their full support for the OAS Scholarship Program, and stressed the importance of awarding scholarships, not only for the students themselves, but also, more generally, for the member states.  

In addition to the support received by the member states, the delegations present put forward a series of ideas and suggestions about possible actions that could be taken on the subject. Some delegations suggested that the Scholarship Program should concentrate on those countries whose needs were greatest, and thereby contribute to the development of their human resources, and that less needy countries should waive the benefit of receiving scholarships. Another suggestion put forward by the delegations was that an impact assessment be made to help the Organization evaluate the program. On the subject of the impact assessment, the Chair of the Working Group pointed out that this notion was important in the exercise of guiding the Organization toward a results-based budget.  Finally, the Secretariat was asked to provide information on how the Scholarship Program had been affected by the 2010 budget reduction.

In order to respond to the comments and observations of the member states, the Secretariat explained that a budget reduction affected the number of scholarships that could be awarded for each period. With reference to the size of the Program, the Secretariat pointed out that if the size of the Program were compared with the number of scholarship applications received, the Program might be deemed too small, since many of the applications received had to be rejected. With regard to the possibility that the Scholarship Program should award loans as well as scholarships, Ambassador Quiñónez observed that the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development (SEDI) had a program of educational loans, and that the awarding of loans would require certain administrative changes should the nature of the Program be changed. 


Ms. Levens stated that, in its 50 years of existence, the Program had awarded 20,000 scholarships. In addition, Ms. Levens went on to say that during the celebration of the fiftieth anniversary of the Program, there would be a demonstration of students’ experiences. Ms. Levens pointed out that it would not be efficient to reduce the Program since the number of applications received would not diminish on account of a reduction in the Program, and, in that sense, the administrative costs would remain unchanged.  Ms. Levens also said that the Program could be expanded through the creation of a partnership fund with the universities, and that for that kind of initiative, the authorization of the member states would be required. 


In conclusion, Ambassador Quiñónez referred to the suggestion about carrying out an impact assessment and pointed out that in order to conduct a study of this kind, it would be necessary to define parameters, methodology, and scope and also consult other international organizations which have similar programs and have carried out similar studies.  Furthermore, Ambassador Quiñónez pointed out that budgetary constraints could affect the possibility of carrying out an impact study. 


The Chair brought the discussion to a close and summarized it by saying that the Scholarship Program enjoyed very strong support from the delegations present. The Chair also underscored the following three proposals: 1) the inclusion in the Scholarship Program of a partnership fund with the universities; 2) the creation of a supplementary program of educational loans; 3) a Scholarship Program that focuses on sectors or countries with the greatest needs.  On this last point, the Chair commented that, should this proposal be implemented, the Scholarship Program’s overall budget could be reduced while the number of scholarships awarded could be increased.  In conclusion, the Chair requested the Secretariat to prepare additional information on the proposals discussed for further consideration by the member states. 

2. Update on the prioritization process
The Chair of the Working Group gave a brief preliminary summary of the prioritization exercise being undertaken by member states, and presented the delegations with interim results up to March 8 by sub-pillar (with the replies of 22 member states). The delegations considered highly positive the fact that 22 States had responded to the exercise, and requested an extension for those delegations that had still not replied. The delegations emphasized the importance of having the results from all of the states in order to obtain an overall balanced view of the exercise and to ensure the necessary validity.
Some delegations requested clarification about the structure of the pillars and sub-pillars, to which Mr. Ricardo Graziano, Director of the Department of Planning and Evaluation, responded that the structure was currently the subject of internal consultations with the Secretariat and that the final structure of pillars could vary. Mr. Graziano also referred to the document Glossary of Sub-Pillars, which gives details about each sub-pillar (document CAAP/GT/RVPP-20/09). 

The Chair underlined the fact that what was presented at that meeting was only raw data, and that the information still needed to be processed and analyzed so that it could be used by the member states in the forthcoming analysis and decision-making process in the political organ. 


Regarding the procedure to be followed, the Chair stated that member states that had not yet replied to the exercise could still do so, and the results would be included in the database which is currently under construction. The Chair added that he would be proposing a new calendar of informal meetings to review the results, once the talks between the officers of the CAAP and the Secretaries (of the technical areas) had concluded, in order to arrive at some concrete proposals to present to the member states. 

3. Discussion on realignment: Financing of the Regular Fund budget 

There being no time left to address this topic, the Chair decided to postpone discussion of it until the next meeting of the Working Group, scheduled for March 16.

4. Discussion on realignment: Review of the budget cycle

There being no time left to address this topic, the Chair decided to postpone discussion of it until the next meeting of the Working Group, scheduled for March 16.

5. Other business

There being no further comments, the meeting was adjourned. 
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